
 

 

[UNCLASSIFIED] 

 
19 May 2023 
 

HUD2023-002163 
 
 

 
  

 
 
Tēnā koe  
 
Thank you for your email of 1 May 2023 requesting the following information under the Official 
Information Act 1982 (the Act). You requested: 
 

“… we want to get information on how many people the policy has helped into fulltime 

housing that's not including emergency housing the NZ government spent 788 million 

dollars in two years on emergency housing then you guys say in a report how to fix the NZ 

housing Crisis…” 

I note your other comments about the impact of increased demand for housing created by 

immigration. However, Te Tūāpapa Kura Kāinga – Ministry of Housing and Urban Development 

(the Ministry) has no responsibility for those matters.  

The Ministry does not keep data on the number of individuals that has been helped into full-time 

housing. Therefore, as the information does not exist, your request is refused under section 18(e) 

of the Act. 

I can inform you that the Homelessness Action Plan 2020-2023 (HAP) sets out a vision that 

homelessness is prevented where possible, and when it does happen, is rare, brief, and  

non-reoccurring. Building towards that vision, it focuses on four main areas: 

• Supply 

• Support 

• Prevention 

• System enablers 

Under the HAP, government agencies have worked closely together, and with housing providers, 

to implement actions across all four areas. There has been a significant increase in the availability 

of public housing over the past three years, as well as a range of other accommodation provided 

for those in need. A focus under the HAP has been to provide people with accommodation and 

relevant support, to help them transition into stable public or private housing. There has also been 

a focus on local and Māori-led solutions to homelessness. 

Since February 2020 when the Homelessness Action Plan began, there are: 

• Over 7,000 additional public housing places 

• Over 2,800 additional transitional housing places 

• Over 11,000 homes built by Kāinga Ora or registered Community Housing Providers 

• Over 1,700 households housed through Housing First 

• Over 1,500 participants in Sustaining Tenancies. 
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